


Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 12th July 2021 at Ellesmere Town Hall at 7:47pm
Chairman:
Cllr B Cole

Cllrs:

Cllr G Dyke; Cllr P Clubbe; Cllr J Baker; Cllr S Jackson; Cllr R Swanston; 

Cllr S Davenport; Cllr J Gargiulo; Cllr S Evans;
Clerk:

Mrs M Joyce

Unitary Cllrs:
Cllr B Williams; Cllr S Davenport

1031
Chairman’s Welcome, Opening Remarks and/or Announcements & Public Session

The Chairman welcomed everyone present. Apologies were noted from Cllr K Egerton, Cllr I Ward and Unitary Cllr B Williams. No members of the public attended the Meeting. 
Representation from Andria Cox, Rural Housing Needs Officer
A presentation was given about the housing needs survey which Shropshire Council intends to undertake in the Ellesmere area over the next couple of months.  The public will be asked for their views as to whether their housing needs are being met locally.  They usually expect to receive a response rate of a third.  This survey is not for social housing but affordable homes.  They will try to identify suitable local plots which might be used to supply an affordable home allocation. The return time for the survey is about 4 weeks; the data then has to be analysed. Results will be fed back to the Rural and Town Councils. Councillors suggested that the single plot exception site scheme should be made easier for applicants.  Councillors thanked Andria for attending the meeting.

1032
To receive Apologies and/or note absences  
Apologies were received from Cllrs Egerton and Ward which were duly accepted by the Council. Unitary Cllr B Williams also sent apologies.  
1033
Co-option of Councillor 
No applications have been received for the Welsh Frankton vacancy.

1034
Disclosable Pecuniary or other Interests/ Requests for dispensations 

 (LGA 1972 s94)
No interests were declared. 
1035  
Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 14th June 2021  and the extraordinary meeting held on 21st June 2021- To approve the minutes; (Local Government Act 1972, s12 p41(1) )
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 14th June.  Cllr Swanston proposed them to be a true and accurate record of the Meeting, seconded by Cllr Baker, all agreed.

Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 21st June 2021.  Cllr Gargiulo proposed them to be a true and accurate record of the Meeting, seconded by Cllr  Swanstson, all agreed. 

The Chairman duly signed the Minutes. Resolved. 

1036
Matters arising from the Minutes not otherwise included on the Agenda 

No matters were raised. 






1037
Cllr/Clerk Reports from Committees/Meetings or action taken from the last Minutes

The Clerk requested a list of objections from the Councillors in relation to the proposed closure of the St Martins surgery.  The Clerk will respond to the Health Authorities. 

1038
Unitary Councillors for The Meres (Welsh Frankton & Tetchill) and St Martins (Dudleston & 
Dudleston Heath) Wards Reports and Question Time
The Unitary Councillors representing The Meres and St Martins Wards are invited to attend to give reports and answer questions from the Parish Council in this section.

Cllr Davenport reported that local road repairs are being undertaken.  An issue with a previously reported junction does not have any planned remedial work for it as Highways have responded that there have been no accidents in the last 3 years.  The Clerk was asked to add this to the VAS site visit for inspection/discussion with the engineer.

1039
Planning (Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Sched 1, para 8)
To receive the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 14th June 2021
Cllr Gargiulo proposed accepting the Minutes, seconded by Cllr Evans, all agreed. 

1040
Street lighting – update from Clerk regarding planned removal of street lights
The Councillors discussed the formal quote which has now been received from Eon with a schedule of works.  The Clerk was asked to add this to the September agenda so that Cllr Ward can give his opinion.  

1041
Ward Matters and Councillors reports 

a
Dudleston Heath


It was reported that the speed sign is still flashing despite it having been looked at.  The grass verges near the School are very high and the signs nearby are covered by vegetation.  Other local verges also need cutting. Clerk to report and request that the School verges are scheduled for cutting in June.  

Cattle at a local farm were reported to be in poor condition again. Clerk to write.  The fencing is inadequate and the herd escapes onto the road.  This is a recurring issue. Councillors to meet with the complainant and report to DEFRA if necessary. This farm has previously been reported to various professional bodies.  
b
Dudleston


The sign reported as broken at Shellbrook Hill, Sodylt is still in need of repair. 
c
 Tetchill

The agricultural gates which have been installed into hedgerows over recent months have been reported. The village noticeboard is in a poor condition and needs replacing. The defibrillator is mounted on it.  Cllr Swanston presented a quote to replace the board with a hardwood board with pitched roof and roof felt and four posts at £1035.  The Clerk recommended obtaining 3 quotes to comply with Financial Regulations.  Councillors asked if the slate roof could be saved. Cllr Swanston reported that the board is unstable. The Clerk recommended removing the structure under emergency powers of expenditure if it presents a danger to life.  Cllr Dyke volunteered to inspect the board to see if it could be stabilised.  Cllr Swanston to liaise with the carpenter and to obtain some additional quotes.  

Cllr Swanston reported issues trying to log water leaks with Severn Trent.  

Cllr Swanston asked if anything could be done to reduce the speed limit past Ellesmere College as it is currently a 60mph zone. Councillors agreed to discuss this matter with the Highways engineer during the site visit to see if the 30mph zone could be extended, proposed by Cllr Swanston, seconded by Cllr Evans. All agreed.

d
Lee




Dates for planned patching work due to be received from Highways.
e
Welsh Frankton 

Cllr Davenport proposed walking the field path with another Councillor to check its condition.  It may need some remedial work.  
Speed check request received from residents.  To take forward with the police. The entrance to the new development is contrary to regulations and the double white lines should be removed.  To include in the Highways site visit. 
f
General issues 
Long wait times reported locally for an ambulance without the expected backup from first responders for an incident at Welshampton School. The patient was a Criftins resident.

1042
The Gravel Hole – an update 
The Clerk reported that she has heard nothing from the Solicitor in response to three emails sent. The Clerk is to visit the Shropshire Archives to research the land history.  Cllr Dyke proposed erecting the sign and getting the gate repaired and installed as previously agreed, seconded by Cllr Gargiulo, all agreed. The land is registered with DEFRA as common land.  

1043
CWG 


a
The Lodge – to discuss the requirement for a rent review

Further to a request from the last meeting to inquire when the last rent review was carried out on the Lodge, the Clerk reported that the Town Council believes it was last done in 2018. Cllr Dyke proposed that the PC formally requests that a review is undertaken, seconded by Cllr Baker, all agreed. Resolved. 
b
Appointment proposal

Cllr Dyke proposed that Mr J Frost be formally appointed to the CWG as an advisor, seconded by Cllr Clubbe, all agreed. Resolved. Clerk to inform the Town Council.
c
To acknowledge receipt of the accounts
Councillors acknowledged receipt. 

1044
Correspondence (circulated by email) to inc SALC/NALC bulletins: 

News in Brief bulletins; NHS updates; NSAC meeting info; Community reassurance updates; Policing updates;  
Cllr Swanston requested that she be booked onto a training course on 22nd September; Cllr Jackson requested that she be booked onto courses on 22nd September and 4th October. Clerk to organise. 

The Clerk was asked to arrange a Highways site visit for 4th August.  

The recent playground inspection findings have been relayed to the Grounds Maintenance contractor for attention.  

1045
Housekeeping 
a
Dog waste signage – to agree design/cost/purchase

Councillors considered the choice of signs presented by the Clerk. Councillors agreed to place orders for 50 signs of 2 different styles. Clerk to order.  

b
To discuss/agree adoption of Loss of Clerk contingency plan & Personnel Committee Terms of Reference

To take forward to September’s meeting.
1046
Highways 

a
To enable Councillors to raise any matters of concern/ road closure notifications

No new matters were raised. 
b
To discuss/agree potential VAS locations and to approve expenditure & agree to apply for a Police & Crime Commissioner’s Road Safety scheme grant
Cllr Cole reported that the cost of the signs in the proposed locations (w/o Welsh Frankton’s 2 proposed locations) would be £28,869.  The locations will need to be agreed with Highways in  August.  The Councillors agreed to apply for a Safer Roads Partnership Grant from the Police and Crime Commissioner. Proposed by Cllr Baker, seconded by Cllr Davenport, all agreed. 

1047
Community Policing
No report.


1048
Accounts


a
Receipts and Payments Account and Breakdown of Expenditure
Councillors acknowledged receipt of the updated spreadsheets and bank statements circulated by the Clerk via email.  Cllr Gargiulo proposed approving the account reconciliation, seconded by Cllr Dyke, all agreed. 
b
Invoices for approval and signature (to include those received post agenda)
Cllr Cole proposed all payments for approval and the amended standing order for the Clerk, seconded by Cllr Gargiulo, all agreed. Resolved. An amended standing order form was duly signed. An updated contract of employment reflecting the new salary scale was signed by the Chairman and the Clerk. 
c
To discuss/agree purchase of accounts software package & payroll software
Councillors confirmed receipt of the quotation received for a financial software package which was proposed for approval by Cllr Clubbe, seconded by Cllr Davenport, all agreed. Resolved. 

Cllr Baker proposed that the Clerk applies for an online banking facility, seconded by Cllr Dyke, all agreed. Resolved. 

The Clerk was asked to request a demonstration of the payroll software, Brightpay, and report back.  
	Date of Invoice
	Recipient
	Reason for payment
	Amount
	Cheque no
	Power of Expenditure

	30/06/21
	Employee
	Clerk’s salary
	£907.87
	DD
	LGA 1972 s112

	10/07/21
	NEST
	Employee pension
	£70.86
	DD
	LGA 1972 s112

	
	VOID
	
	
	2252
	

	
	VOID
	
	
	2253
	

	16/06/21
	Playsafety Ltd
	Inspection report
	£82.20
	2254
	PHAAA 1907s76(1)

	30/06/21
	Shropshire Council
	Energy supply
	£624.95
	2255
	PCA 1957 ss3(1)&7; HA 1980 s301

	30/06/21
	Ellesmere Town Council
	Room hire
	£50.00
	2256
	LGA 1972 s111

	05/07/21
	HMRC
	PAYE
	134.98
	2257
	LGA 1972 s112

	12/07/21
	Employee
	Salary adjustment
	£186.48
	2258
	LGA 1972 s112


1049
Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information
1 To confirm payment/pension contribution and PAYE amounts as previously approved 

All matters dealt with as above. 

2
To amend standing order form
Covered under previous item.

1050
Parish Matters/Items for the September Agenda
Brightpay; Grant application for Criftins School; Eon street lighting removal quote.
There being no further business for consideration, the  Chairman thanked all Councillors for attending and declared the Meeting closed at 9:40pm.
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